NORTH BROWARD HOSPITAL DISTRICT
BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS’ 

REGULAR MEETING
Broward Health Corporate
Spectrum Site: 

1700 W 49 Street
Fort Lauderdale, Florida

December 22, 2016 – 1:30 p.m.
MINUTES

The Regular meeting of the Board of Commissioners of the North Broward Hospital District was held at 1:30 p.m. on December 22, 2016 at Broward Health Corporate, Spectrum Site; 1700 NW 49 Street, Fort Lauderdale, Florida.
Notice of this meeting is attached to the official Minutes as EXHIBIT I.  The official Agenda for this meeting, as presented for the consideration of the Board, is attached to the official Minutes as EXHIBIT II.  Original registration sheets listing attendees, as well as those who wished to address the Board, are attached to the official Minutes on file in the Board of Commissioners’ office.

Chair Rodriguez called the meeting to order at 1:32 p.m.
ROLL CALL

Commissioners:
Present:
Commissioner Rocky Rodriguez – Chair


Commissioner Christopher Ure – Vice Chair

Commissioner Sheela VanHoose – Secretary/Treasurer
Commissioner Linda Robison– Board Member

Commissioner Beverly Capasso– Board Member
The Pledge of Allegiance was led by Commissioner Sheela VanHoose.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES
1.
Request approval of the Minutes of the Special Meeting of the Board of Commissioners held November 14, 2016.
2.
Request approval of the minutes for the Regular Board meeting held on November 16, 2016.
3.
Request approval of the minutes of the Special Board meeting held on December 1, 2016.


It was moved by Commissioner Robison, seconded by Commissioner Ure:

THAT THE BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS APPROVE THE MINUTES OF THE; SPECIAL BOARD MEETING HELD ON  NOVEMBER 14, 2016; THE REGULAR BOARD MEETING HELD ON NOVEMBER 16, 2016; AND THE SPECIAL BOARD MEETING HELD ON DECEMBER 1, 2016 AS PRESENTED.


Motion carried unanimously.

MEDICAL COUNCIL AGENDA
4.
BROWARD HEALTH NORTH
Chairman Rodriguez advised Dr. Hoffberger and all of those in the audience that they have just been advised that a law suit has been filed.  Everyone will be allowed to speak; however, the Board will not be allowed to speak to anything related to the law suit.

Dr. Hoffberger, on behalf of the BH North Medical Staff as well as  his thoughts, addressed the Board with regard to how they feel things are being conducted and how they can work together to improve things in the future.  He also spoke on the recent termination and allegations against Ms. Pauline Grant and Ms. Grant’s accomplishments/ awards and recognitions.  Dr. Hoffberger and the BH North Medical Staff feel that the allegations against Ms. Grant have no merit. 
Dr. Hoffberger provided the following update on the month’s activities at BHN:

· BHN opened its newly renovated Emergency rooms; 53 bed state-of-the art emergency room.  He stated that there is not an emergency room in the Florida area that is as grand and extensive and beautiful as BH North’s.  He thanked the Board for approving this project.

Dr. Darren Hoffberger Chief of Staff of Broward Health North, reported that the Medical Council had reviewed and recommended for approval by the Board of Commissioners all exhibited Medical Staff Additions, Changes, Reappointments and Resignations; Allied Health Additions, Changes, Reappointments and Resignations;   and Community Health Services Reappointments and Resignation.
It was moved by Commissioner VanHoose, seconded by Commissioner Robison:          

THAT THE BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS APPROVE THE RECOMMENDATIONS OF BROWARD HEALTH NORTH’S MEDICAL COUNCIL --ITEMS 4 (A-C):
A. Medical Staff Additions, Changes, Reappointments and Resignations
B. Allied Health Staff Additions, Changes, Reappointments and Resignations


C.
Community Health Service Reappointments and Resignation


Motion carried unanimously.

5.
BROWARD HEALTH IMPERIAL POINT

Dr. Lewkowitz stated that he always found Ms. Grant to be an upstanding and of fine character and finds it hard to believe that there is anything criminal going on.  He also finds it disheartening to see the direction that the District is going in and has an employee it is affecting everyone’s morale.
Dr. Lewkowitz provided the following statement:
· November and December were busy month for the medial staff reaching out to the local communities. 

· BHIP attended numerous local businesses with the Man Van and offered many screening at local business employee health fairs.

· BHIP Medical Staff and Management Annual Holiday Party at Hughes Catering was a big success.  Toys and donations were collected at the party and presented to the Children’s Diagnostic Center. 
Dr. Howard Lewkowitz, Chief of Staff of Broward Health Imperial Point, reported that the Medical Council had reviewed and recommended for approval by the Board of Commissioners all exhibited Medical Staff Changes and Additions; Medical Staff Reappointments; Allied Health Changes and Additions; and Allied Health Reappointments.
Dr. Lewkowitz reported that Sound Physician, Bruce Le, is listed on the report as a resignation.  He will not be resigning and will be joining their new hospitalist group, Schumacher Clinical Partners.  He asked that the Medical Council report be approved as amended.

It was moved by Commissioner VanHoose, seconded by Commissioner Robison:           


THAT THE BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS APPROVE THE RECOMMENDATIONS OF BROWARD HEALTH IMPERIAL POINT’S MEDICAL COUNCIL -- ITEMS  5 (A-D) AS AMENDED.
A. Medical Staff Changes and Additions

B. Medical Staff Reappointments

C. Allied Health Changes and Additions

D. Allied Health Reappointments


Motion carried unanimously.
6.
BROWARD HEALTH CORAL SPRINGS 
In absence of Dr. Guy Zingaro, Chief of Staff of Broward Health Coral Springs, Ron Brandenburg, CFO, reported that the Medical Council had reviewed and recommended for approval by the Board of Commissioners all exhibited Medical Staff Appointments; Medical Staff Reappointments;  Allied Health Appointments; and Allied Health Reappointments. 
Mr. Brandenburg informed the Commissioners that two physicians listed (Jigar Shah M.D. and Monica Shah M.D as resigning; however, they have rescinded their resignations and will not be resigning.  He asked that the Medical Counsel report be approved as amended.

It was moved by Commissioner VanHoose, seconded by Commissioner Robison:           


THAT THE BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS APPROVE THE RECOMMENDATIONS OF BROWARD HEALTH CORAL SPRINGS MEDICAL’S MEDICAL COUNCIL -- ITEMS 6 (A-D):

A. Medical Staff Appointments 

B. Medical Staff Reappointments

C. Allied Health  Appointments

D. Allied Health Reappointments

Motion carried unanimously.
7.
BROWARD HEALTH MEDICAL CENTER
Dr. Louis Yogel echoed the sediments of Dr. Hoffberger. During Ms. Grant’s tenure as CEO and found her to be very personable and he has nothing but good things to say about her.  

Dr. Yogel then spoke on behalf of the BHMC physicians and staff.  He informed the Board that they are concerned about the public perception and reputation of BHMC.  Whenever the media presents the ongoing controversies surrounding the Broward Health System, the image of BHMC hospital is always portrayed and portrayed in a negative light.  Because of this, the BHMC is contemplating retaining a counsel, who will be paid by them, to represent their medical staff as an independent advisor to help them navigate through the ongoing controversies and questionable legal decisions thrust upon them by the corporate legal team.  Dr. Yogel stated that as an independent medical staff, mandated by the Joint Commission, they feel it is their responsibility to properly represent and maintain the reputation of BHMC’s medical staff and hospital. A copy of Dr. Yogel’s comments is on file in the Official board book.
Dr. Louis Yogel Chief of Staff of Broward Health Medical Center, reported that the Medical Council had reviewed and recommended for approval by the Board of Commissioners all exhibited Medical Staff Changes and Additions; Allied Health Changes and Additions; Community Health Services Changes and Additions; Medical Staff Reappointments; Allied Health Reappointments; and Community Health Services & Weston Urgent Care Center Reappointment.
It was moved by Commissioner VanHoose, seconded by Commissioner Robison:         

THAT THE BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS APPROVE THE RECOMMENDATIONS OF BROWARD HEALTH MEDICAL CENTER’S MEDICAL COUNCIL-- ITEMS 7 (A-F):



A.
Medical Staff Changes and Additions



B.
Allied Health Changes and Additions



C.
Community Health Services Changes and Additions



D.
Medical Staff Reappointments



E.
Allied Health Reappointments



F.
Community Health Services & Weston Urgent Care Center Reappointment


Motion carried unanimously.
Commissioner VanHoose questioned by BHCS had such a high number of physician resignations.  She asked if this was a trend.  Mr. Brandenburg explained that BHCS has a new hospitalist group (Schumacher Clinical Partners) and some of those resignations were physicians from the Sound Hospitalist group. 
COMMENTS FROM AUDIENCE:  
Chairman Rodriguez stated that there are a lot of people who wish to speak and the Board wants to hear from everyone who has signed up.  He informed all those who had signed up to speak that they will be a 3 minute time limit to make their comments.  Chairman Rodriguez stated those who signed up prior to the start of the Board hearing public comments will be allowed to participate; those who signed up after the start of public comments will not be permitted to participate. Chairman Rodriguez encouraged all those in the audience who did not have the opportunity to sign in to come forward now and sign in.
At this time, 36 people from the community some of whom were elected officials, former elected officials, former NBHD Board members, community advocates, citizens, and members of the Medical Staffs and community organizations spoke on behalf of Ms. Grant as well as Ms. Grant’s attorney, Mr. Eugene Pettis who was permitted to speak well beyond the 3 minute time limit. A copy of Mr. Pettis’ comments is on file in the Official Board Book.  The majority of those who spoke requested that the Board rescind Ms. Grant’s termination.
At 3:50 p.m., following the audience comments, the Board took a short recess and reconvened at 4:00 p.m.

REPORTABLE EVENT UPDATE
Ms. Lynn Barrett invited Mr. Jack Selden to provide the on the reportable event.
Mr. Jack Selden is a former assistant US attorney and was a federal prosecutor for a number of years in the northern district of Birmingham Alabama. He was also the US attorney under former H.W. Bush in Birmingham and for the past 20 years he has been focused on representing clients in relation to federal investigations primarily in the healthcare arena both criminal as well as civil false claims act and investigations by the Office of the Inspector General.

Mr. Selden provided an update on the reportable event in the finding by the Waller Lansden law firm of a probable violation of the federal anti-kickback statute.  He discussed in detail the federal anti-kickback statute and the potential penalties associated with violating that statute; the requirements under the District’s CIA and potential penalties associated with not fully complying  with the terms of the CIA; and mentioned the $3 million penalty to Kendrick Health in September for its failure to comply with the terms of their CIA.
Mr. Selden stated that steps have been taken to correct the reportable event and to prevent it from recurring.  The District is the process of determining the financial impact of the reported conduct on federal healthcare programs to address any related overpayment liability, outside counsel has been working on that analysis, North Broward will implement a monitoring program to monitor paid physician call panels at North to ensure that the selection of participation of physicians is compliant with applicable laws including the anti-kickback statute.  North Broward has been providing training relating to the anti-kickback statute and related fraud and abuse laws under the CIA. North Broward will evaluate the need for additional focus training relating to the proper management of physician call coverable payments and risks presented by an equal access to the paid call rotation.

Mr. Selden commented that their understanding that following the receipt and review of independent counsel written report dated December 7, 2016 which is publicly available, the OIG of HHS had made a referral of this matter to the Department of Justice (DOJ) civil fraud section for investigation.  HHS and OIG following its referral to the DOJ are evaluating issues within its own separate administrative authorities. It is evaluating potential administrative claims and penalties against individuals including civil monetary penalties and the issue of exclusion as well as evaluating the potential monetary impact of any anti-kickback statute violation.  The DOJ has received the referral and will decide on how to approach any investigation it may conduct into the anti-kickback statute allegations.

Mr. Selden informed the Board that there is no information at this time as to what the DOJ has done or what it might do because as a matter of policy since the DOJ shares only limited information regarding on-going investigations.  The DOJ has a multitude of investigative tools and powers that they make use of to make their investigations.  The DOJ likes to be thorough and objective so they take their time to ensure that they are reaching the right conclusions and decisions but they certainly will seek North Broward’s full cooperation during the course of any investigation that they conduct.  

While Mr. Selden did not have specific information relating to what the DOJ is doing at this time, he would like to speak briefly to the issues of the policies that the DOJ has in relation to how they go about their investigations.  He informed the Board that under DOJ written policies, criminal and civil attorneys handling corporate investigations are required to be in routine communication with one another regarding matters referred for investigation.  One of these policies is referred to as the YATES memorandum.   Ms. Sally Yates, second to Loretta Lynch, issued a policy that is generally referred to as the Yates Memorandum back in September 2015 which provides in part that consultation between the department’s civil and criminal attorneys together with agency attorneys such as the OIG permits consideration of the full range of the governments potential remedies and promotes the most thorough and appropriate resolution in every case. That is way the department has long recognized the importance of parallel development in civil and criminal proceedings.  What is clear under the policy is that in order for the North Broward Health District to receive any credit for cooperation and in mitigation of any exposures it may have, it must meet the factors outlined in the published DOJ policies on entity cooperation. He then referred to the U.S. Attorney’s Manual, Chapter 9, Section 28 entitled “Principles of Federal Prosecution of Business Organizations” and a sub-part that is referred to “The Value of Cooperation”-9-28.700 through 750.  He reviewed both in detail.

Mr. Selden also noted that the Yates Memorandum from September 2015 is actually entitled “Individual Accountability for Corporate Wrongdoing” has placed greater emphasis on pursuing not only corporate entities but individuals within a company that may be responsible for any wrong doing that is under investigation.  It further provides to be eligible for any cooperation credit, corporations must provide to the DOJ relevant facts about the individuals involved in the corporate misconduct and once the company meets the threshold requirement of providing all relevant facts with respect to individuals, it will be eligible for consideration for cooperation credit.  This condition of cooperation applies equally to corporations seeking to cooperate in civil matters i.e., false claims act matter and that is in order to receive any consideration in the negotiation of a civil resolution they must meet those standards.  Mr. Selden stated that the Yates memo made clear that the policies set forth in the US Attorney Manual relating to criminal prosecution of entities apply equality to civil investigations and actions under the false claims act.

In summary, Mr. Selden reported that has been made to the OIG of a probable violation of the anti-kickback statute as found and documented by the Waller Lansden firm.  North Broward has also taken and is continuing to take appropriate steps to correct the reportable event and prevent it from recurring; North Broward is in the process of identifying and quantifying any over payment that may be at issue; North Broward should continue to seek to meet the factors identified under the published DOJ policies; identify and disclosure any wrongdoing; to fully cooperate in any DOJ investigation; and to take appropriate remedial actions.  The potential sanctions against the District including the possibility of exclusion from federal healthcare programs are quite serious.  Based upon the findings of probable violations of the anti-kickback statute and the result and disclosures to the government, North Broward should make every effort to meet all requirements under the CIA terms as well as DOJ and OIG guidance in order to reduce any exposures and potential sanctions it may face and to ensure that it can provide the best care possible to patients while remaining fully compliant with the law.
Commissioner VanHoose asked Mr. Selden if he would repeat his name and the firm that he is associated with which he did (Jack Selden of Bradley Jack Selden of Bradley Arant Rose & White LLP).  Commissioner VanHoose then asked Mr. Selden if he was part of the investigation of the reportable event. His reply was that he was not.  Commissioner VanHoose asked if he had contact with the DOJ.  Mr. Selden replied that he has had no contact with the DOJ regarding this reportable event.

Commissioner VanHoose questioned if Mr. Selden was not involved in the investigation and if he is not the person or with the firm that is communicating on this reportable event to the DOJ, then what is he updating them on in regards to the reportable event.  Is it the process or the definition?  Mr. Selden advised Commissioner VanHoose that part of it is the process but, also, it is based on his experience and understanding of how the federal government and OIG operates.  Commissioner VanHoose appreciated his update but thought that the update could have been handled out of the General Counsel’s office.

Commissioner Robison felt that part of what has been going on and what has been reported in the press certainly highlights the fact that they need some updates, some refresher courses in the basic laws of healthcare and healthcare regulations in criminal and civil law.  She mentioned that even the District’s Commissioners need to be reminded of what possible horrible results could happen to the District if they are not proactive. Commissioner Robison stated to have a referral of a reportable event go to the OIG and HHS that fast is pretty unusual.  Her concern is that she got contacted by the Contract Monitor while she was on vacation.  Commissioner Robison spoke to the Monitor and she is concerned that although there was ethics training from a member of the State’s Ethic Commission, it appears that in looking at the compliance program and looking at the report, steps have not been taken to educate the public, the management team and a refresher course for many of the Commissioners.  
Commissioner Robison acknowledged that Mr. Selden started the discussion that she was going to have which is very helpful in acknowledging how significant this event could be to the District and to show that the Commissioners are trying to act in the best interest of the District to make sure that there are no more penalties assessed against it.  She appreciated Mr. Selden’s overview an expert in these areas and feels that it is important for the District to have the best outside attorneys that they can possibly have given its situation.
Commissioner Ure had some questions and asked for some guidance from Mr. Selden given his background.  When Mr. Selden was at a previous Board meeting, Commissioner Ure referenced two of his concerns was meeting the timely disclosure elements of the CIA requirements and the value of cooperation.   Since this reportable event had occurred and brought to someone’s attention in the District so long before it was actually reported to the OIG Monitor, in Mr. Selden’s opinion how does it look in terms of being factored into these value of cooperation elements.  He feels that this timeliness is of great concern to him.
Mr. Selden stated that the original allegations came in November 2015.  The Waller firm was engaged sometime in August of 2016 and over a period of two and half months conducted their investigation and came to their conclusions.  Certainly the OIG as well as the DOJ want to know that an entity is paying close attention and is trying to be as responsive and timely as is possible; however, they will consider extenuating circumstances.  They will also want to have an understanding of what the delays where based upon and, ultimately, is the provider acting in good faith, are they open, transparent and cooperative and simply trying to provide all the information that those authorities need to evaluate what the exposures may be for that entity. 

Commissioner Ure asked how many probable violations occur from entities operating under a CIA annually.  Mr. Selden could not answer that question. He did say, however, that there is a fair amount of information available through the OIG.  The OIG has its own jurisdiction and its own administrative authorizes to impose civil monetary penalties to exclude and to take any number of actions which they handle the majority of those themselves without a referral to the DOJ. Commissioner Ure asked if he would describe the referral to the DOJ unusual or seemly common.  Mr. Selden stated that he did not feel it was common but he did not feel it was unusual.  The OIG builds in those standards and terms into the CIA and on occasion they get providers who get those disclosures pursuant to requirements under the CIA term and then they decide whether to deal with it on their own entirely or whether to address those issues within their jurisdiction but in addition make a referral over to the DOJ.  Referral to the DOJ is less common but it certainly happens.
Commissioner Ure wanted to understand that the administrative or other remedies available to the OIG including but not limited to loss of federal funding would not require a conviction of anything. Mr. Selden replied “that is correct”.  He explained that the statute that speaks to the exclusion authority provides that in the event of a conviction relating to the healthcare issue that exclusion is then mandatory but there is what is referred to in the statute as permissive exclusion.  He explained that even if there is not a criminal prosecution or a conviction, if the OIG believes that exclusion is warranted they can file an Administrative Action to pursue an exclusion of a provider or individual without there ever being a criminal investigation.
COMPLIANCE TRAINING- Commissioner Robison
As a follow up to her previous comments, Commissioner Robison did speak to Ms. Ellis, the Contract Monitor, who sought her out because she was very concerned about the filing.  Commissioner Robison told Ms. Ellis that she would ask the Commission to approve a Compliance Training meeting which the Monitor wanted as early as possible after the first of the year.
Commissioner Robison commented that if the Board approves a resolution, she will ask Ms. Wing to find a date that everyone can be present.  She asked Mr. Fusco to alert the management team that they should be in attendance and the public is always welcome to come and hear the regulations under which this Board operates so they can understand that these things are not done on a whim and to understand that this Board is trying to keep this District public and separate and profitable and in any case, complying with the CIA.  It was not a trivial matter that the CIA was entered into and it really needs to be respected. Commissioner Robison feels that they need to have the benefit of cooperation so she asked anyone who is present and has any information to turn it over and let us know rather than having the investigators discover it.  She also wanted to make sure that Mr. Nick Hartfield is present at that meeting.
Commissioner Robison moved that consistent with discussions with the Contract Monitor that this  Board approve a Special meeting of the Compliance Committee to go through just the basics of healthcare regulation that impact the District and in addition the obligations that this District is under with the CIA.  She also asked that Ms. Barrett give each Board member a copy of the Yates Memorandum.  Commissioner Robison is calling for a Special Compliance meeting as soon as possible in the New Year.  Seconded by Commissioner VanHoose. 

Motion carried unanimously.

Commissioner VanHoose informed the Chairman that she wanted to make a comment following the discussion relating to the Reportable Event.  Commissioner VanHoose commented that the Board sat through over 2 hours of public comments and this Board needs to be reminded about the people they serve and also that 10 percent of the District’s total revenues is generated from taxpayer dollars.  Commissioner VanHoose was not at the December 1st Board meeting and she has been very public about not supporting the Board’s decision to terminate Ms. Grant.  She feels that the outpouring of the public is a testament to the work that Ms. Grant has done over the last 30 years in the community.
Commissioner VanHoose moved to rescind Ms. Grant’s termination pending a review and investigation through the OIG.  There being no second, motion failed.

INTERIM CEO REPORT – Kevin Fusco 
Mr. Kevin Fusco provided the following update:

· BHNorth was named one of the best hospitals for Cancer Care, Patient Safety, Orthopedics and Strokes by the Women’s Choice Award. The Women’s Choice Award is the only evidence-based designation identified for the country’s best hospitals based on robust criteria and hospitals that demonstrate exceptional service for women.
· Mr. Wallace, Dr. Westphal and Mr. Fusco toured the new emergency department at BH North.  It is extremely spacious.

· The construction project at BHCS is progressing smoothly. All ground casting has been completed and everyone will soon begin to see the new building rising up from the ground in late January or early February.

· With regard to the residency program, Dermatology residency program is now in accreditation status from the ACGME.

· Cancer Services at BHMC was award Community Based Education Grant in November for Breast Cancer Education and Screening from the Florida Breast Cancer Foundation.
· The District has a new Transplant and General Surgeon that has joined the District’s Liver Transplant team at BHMC- Dr. Emmanouil Palarios.
· BHIP received AHCA approval for their Interventional Radiology and Catheterization lab.

· Congratulations to Community Health Services for achieving HIMSS Stage 6.  HIMSS recognizing how far along the continuum of electronic medical records.  There are 8 stages starting at zero and they are at Stage 6 and they are one of only about 14% of outpatient facilities in the country that have achieved that status.  Congratulations to Jasmin Shirley and her team.

· Congratulations to Jasmin Shirley and Charlotte Mather for securing the Broward County Grant Funding that supports the exceptional primary care services that Ms. Shirley and her team provide to the community.

COMPREHENSIVE JOINT REPLACEMENT (CJR) – Dr. Dan Westphal
Dr. Dan Westphal discussed the Comprehensive Joint Replacement initiative.  Some of the highlights are:

· Mandatory CMS bundled payment program for Hip and Knee replacements.  This is not only for elective surgery but for people who have hip fractures.  
· It started April 1, 2016 and runs through December 31, 2010.  This applies only to Medicare Fee-for-Service patients only.

· There is a sliding risk scale from 0% in year 1 to 20% in years 4 and 5 of the program.

· Final rule includes provisions for physician gain sharing is in the Federal Register which allows the District to have gain sharing with the physicians.

Dr. Westphal informed the Commissioners that CMS did this to improve patient quality outcomes but also to increase cost but it is really for the quality outcomes and not for CMS to save money. He then discussed in detail the services that are included in the bundle. One of the things that has been recognized and has had a significant shift is in evaluating these patients before they ever go in the hospital for elective hip surgery because many are eligible to go home.  He then referred to how the bundled payments are reconciled with no changes to current billing and payment process.  The important goal for CMS is to encourage physician participation and the cost sharing comes from two prongs 1) internal /hospital cost savings; 2) quality metrics that are hospital specific that have to be met.

Dr. Westphal stated that unless costs are reduced there will be no savings and hence no additional payments to hospitals or physicians.  He then referred the Commissioners to the flow chart for building the CJR Care Pathway as outlined by the Institute for Healthcare Improvement.  
Dr. Westphal is looking forward to this and feels there is a great opportunity for the District to not only reduce its costs but, more importantly, to improve patient outcomes and improve the quality metrics for these patients.
Commissioner Robison asked since this is a retrospective payment is it already in place.  Dr. Westphal replied that it is in place.  Commissioner Robison questioned when the board will be able to have a look back.  Dr. Westphal replied in one year.  There will be reconciliation in 2017.  Dr. Westphal stated that in the first year, there is no downside but the following year there is a 5% down and then 5% up and it gradually increases the percent.  With regard to physician participation, the real upside is that there will not be any downside for physicians.
Commissioner Robison indicated that in the first year the District will be able to look back and not be penalized and there could be some upside.  She then asked when they get closer to April will they be able to have a better idea as to where the District stands.  Dr. Westphal stated that they should be able to have that information and Commissioner Robison asked if he would bring that information back to the Board.  Dr. Westphal replied he would be happy to and he hopes to bring back positive news.
Mr. Fusco advised the Board that they need to have some oversight of the program and it needs to be reported to the Compliance Committee on a quarterly basis with the quality metrics and cost savings.
GENERAL COUNSEL REPORT- Lynn Barrett 
Ms. Barrett deferred her time to allow for the report by Mr. Selden.
BROWARD HEALTH FOUNDATION REPORT – Traci Shur
The Foundation has been busy receiving pledge payments from its successful KIDS Campaign with more expected by end of the year. They recently sent a mailing out to all members of their hospital auxiliaries to encourage their support of their JD Camp Society. Hopefully, this will inspire some estate gifts. This last month they have accomplished the following with donated funds:

· $500,000 was given to BHMC for the Salah Foundation Children’s Hospital renovation; purchased a wheelchair scale and heavy duty shelving for the Broward Health Dialysis Center, in addition to new dialysis treatment chairs; purchased a new ultrasound machine for the Lillian S. Wells Women’s Center; funded travel for a cardiology educational seminar and funded physician visits to hospice; made upgrades to the sensory treatment room and purchased an ultrasound machine for the Broward Health Imperial Point Emergency room; replaced waiting room furniture at Broward Health Weston; purchased a pediatric transport monitor for pediatric cancer patients and an infant warmer for Labor and Delivery at Broward Health Medical Center. 

On behalf of the Foundation staff, I wish everyone a joyous holiday and a Happy New Year.
DISCUSSION AGENDA
8. Request that the Board of Commissioners of the North Broward Hospital District accept the offer to purchase surplus vacant land generally located at N.W. 90th Terrace, Sunrise, Florida 33315; more specifically identified as Broward County Property Appraisers Parcel ID No. 494230580010, from JAG Development Company, LLC in the amount of $4,500,000.

Mr. Richard Polemeni informed the Board that this request is for approval to accept the highest as-is offer from Jefferson Apartment Group (JAG) Development Co. LLC of $4.5 million for the purchase of the surplus vacant.  This request is consistent with the Board exhibits dated August 28, 2013 and August 31, 2016 regarding the specific surplus land. Following approval of the Board of Commissioners as to the terms of the contract subject to General Counsel’s review and approval as to legal form and conditioned on no material changes in the approved business terms.  Mr. Polemeni advised the Board that they will follow the same previous sale and purchase agreements regarding inspection periods which can be points of negotiations but material element is $4.5 million in the sale.
Chairman Rodriguez commented that he has been dealing with this issue since coming on the Board.  The Chairman would support this sale as long as they are based on the same parameters as was stated in the previous two contracts.  Mr. Polemeni stated that they will follow the areas of inspection periods and other governmental time periods which could be an area of negotiations.  Mr. Polemeni did inform the Board that JAG Development did submit a proposal plan to the City of Sunrise. 
Chairman Rodriguez asked that the contract be provided to the Board for final ratification.

It was moved by Commissioner Ure, seconded by Commissioner VanHoose:

THAT THE BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS of the North Broward Hospital District accept the offer to purchase surplus vacant land generally located at N.W. 90th Terrace, Sunrise, Florida 33315; more specifically identified as Broward County Property Appraisers Parcel ID No. 494230580010, from JAG Development Company, LLC in the amount of $4,500,000.

Motion carried unanimously.

9. Request approval and authorize the President/CEO to execute the contract as amended between Broward County and the North Broward Hospital District for the continuation of Primary Care Services in the amount of $8,495,420 for the period of October 1, 2016 through September 30, 2017.
Ms. Jasmin Shirley informed the Commissioners that at the presentation to the Broward County Government for the approval as listed on their Consent Agenda this item was delayed from the December 6 meeting as outlined in the memorandum to the Board of Commissioners.  Subsequently, it was brought back to the County Government with an amended term which was not a part of the original request and she is now bringing it back to the District’s Board of Commissioners for approval.
She then provided details on the amendment which is called “Special Reports”. This will ensure that Broward Health shall provide its audited financial statements (Special Reports) and any management letters generated as it relates to funding provided under the agreement.  Ms. Shirley advised the Board that BH had been providing Special Reports for many years but the County removed that requirement from the contracts two to three contract cycles ago; however, they are now putting that requirement back in the contracts.  These only amount to the same quarterly financials that BH provides to its financial team and will now also provide them to the Chief Auditor of the County.

Commissioner Robison asked if the audited financial requirement will it say as soon as they are available by the District it will be delivered to the Chief Auditor of the County.  Ms. Shirley stated that the contractual agreement says “270 days”.  Broward Health has until March 2017 to provide the County within 270 days of the fiscal year closing of BH’s books which Ms. Shirley believes they will be able to meet.
Commissioner Ure asked if Special Report is defined. Ms. Shirley informed the Board that “yes they are defined”.  BH provides quarterly reports to the County, demographics about the care that is delivered in addition BH’s financial reports show the use of the $8.5 million dollars received from County which shows the County how BH is spending those dollars.
It was moved by Commissioner Ure, seconded by Commissioner Robison:
THAT THE BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS authorize the President/CEO to execute the contract as amended between Broward County and the North Broward Hospital District for the continuation of Primary Care Services in the amount of $8,495,420 for the period of October 1, 2016 through September 30, 2017.

motion carried unanimously.

Ms. Shirley advised the Commissioners that she did provide each of them with a one pager that spoke about the HIMSS Analytics for CHS and the kinds of opportunities it affords them.  She commented that they are very proud of this recognition and they are the first in Broward County.  Ms. Shirley thanked the IT team under Ms. Peek ad Ms. Herrera’ leadership, the physicians and all the CHS staff who accomplished this in less than 18 months which is unbelievable.  Their vision is that they will become the first in the State of Florida to get Level 7.  She also thanked Ms. Pauline Grant because without her leadership in getting them to recognize how beneficial this would be to them. 
CEO SEARCH PROCESS – Commissioner Christopher Ure

Commissioner Ure reminded everyone that there is still a CEO Search process underway.  The last time this was discussed it was decided that they would set a special meeting to discuss that matter.  He commented that he understands that will all of the other meetings and now with the Holidays upon them, he would like to have Ms. Wing poll the Commissioners to see when as early as possible in January that this meeting could be set.  Commissioner Ure would like to have the full Board in attendance.  Commissioner Ure also stated that he would like to be able to contact the search firm and authorize them to reach out to the candidates and thank them for their continue interest as well as patience and let them know that the Board plans to resume the process sometime in January.
It was moved by Commissioner Robison, seconded by Commissioner VanHoose.

That the Board of Commissioners authorizes Commissioner Ure to contact the Search firm.

Motion carried unanimously.

Chairman Rodriguez mentioned that in January the Board is going to need to call a Special Board meeting to review the Resolution and the Annual Report. He suggested combining some of these other items on that agenda rather than having multiple meetings.
Commissioner Ure understood that the Resolution and Annual Report takes precedent but he preferred having a Special Meeting to deal solely with the CEO Search process. 

INTERIM CEO SALARY – Commissioner Christopher Ure

Commissioner Ure stated that this item is something that he would have discussed at the HR Committee.  He asked that this be put on this agenda for the simple reason that it would need to come to the Board for final ratification.  Commissioner Ure said his motion would be that the Board of Commissioners put in effect what the HR Committee had already passed unanimously for Kevin Fusco’s revised compensation arrangement as Interim President/CEO.

Commissioner VanHoose absolutely supports compensating people for the position that they are in but she would like to know what that amount is before voting and to make it effective as of December 1st when Mr. Fusco became Interim President/CEO.
Chairman Rodriguez indicated that this was approved back in March and a lot of time was spent on researching the formula that was finally used to arrive at the amount.

Ms. Dionne Wong, Sr. /VP CHRO reported that the amount approved by the Board for Mr. Fusco’s annual compensation as Interim President/CEO would be $590,000. 
Commissioner Robison moved, Seconded by Commissioner VanHoose,

that Ms. Wong and Mr. Fusco come up with the salary that he had previously and that they reinstate it as of December 1, 2016.   

Motion carried unanimously.
LEGISLATIVE UPDATE – Charlotte Mather –VP Government Relations Community Affairs

Ms. Mather informed the Board that she has come to speak to them about a governance issue that requires a Board decision.  Ms. Mather stated that on December 20 there were several local bills introduced at the Broward Delegation meeting, one of which was to create a new hospital district which would basically dissolve both Districts (North and South) and create one District for the entire county.  She distributed a draft copy of the Bill and changes will likely be made and the schedule to present the Bill is January 19, 2017. The Delegation will have local Bill Hearing where discussion, testimony and voting will occur and after that there will have anticipated advertisement date of January 21 or 22, 2017.  She noted that the last day that the Delegation has to advertise is February 5th, 2017.  The local bill will be filed with the Legislature on March 7th.  Ms. Mather indicated that at the hearing on January 19th   hearing where testimony can be taken there is a potential that additional changes will be made to it.  Ms. Mather has had people calling to see if she had a position on this Bill and she has informed them that she had no position because this is governance issue and the Board of Commissioners will need to make a decision as to their position is with regard to this Bill. 
Ms. Mather stated that the Bill was proposed by Senator Farmer and creates a Board that consists of 13 Commissioners.  The Boundaries lines are the entire County and it has a lot of things that are not in the District’s Charter.  She has prepared a summary which she will send to General Counsel.  Ms. Mather would like to know what the Board’s decision is so that she is clear on this matter.
Commissioner VanHoose stated that has already read the Bill because she was at the meeting; however, the other Commissioners have not had time to read through it since they just received it today.  As much as she would support the idea of just one Hospital District, she did not like some of the language in the Bill and some of the components in the Bill she did not feel were very operational.  She also feels since BH is under a CIA she cannot imagine that the South District would want to be part of that in merging those two.  Commissioner VanHoose stated that she would not be supportive of the language as written in the draft document.  

Commissioner VanHoose suggested that the Board’s recommendation in terms of a position for Ms. Mather to take back is that the delegation did this outside of North and South Districts and she would hope that when they create local bills that are impacting the two Districts they would have had a conversation with both Districts rather than doing it without any input from the two Districts.

Commissioner Robison stated, for the record, that she is totally opposed to it. 

Chairman Rodriguez agreed with Commissioner Robison.  He is totally opposed and if someone makes a motion oppose this Bill he would support it. 
Commissioner Robison commented that she is happy for the Commissioners to have the time to review this Bill but most of the Commissioners have made the comment that they want this District to remain public, separate and independent and solvent.  Commissioner VanHoose commented that the North District would not be dissolved this Bill would just create one public District.  Commissioner Robison disagreed.  She stated that the way this usually happens is both Districts would be dissolved and merged into one entity. Commissioner Robison does not believe that this is something that that North District’s constitutes would want and it would take a lot of arm twisting and research to get her to agree to something like this.  She is happy not to take a vote but her comment is that she is not in favor of this Bill.

Chairman Rodriguez stated that things move very fast in Tallahassee and this Board cannot afford not to make a decision today because if they wait another week there will be a lot of people lobbying on the other side.  He feels it is important that this Board make a decision today so that Ms. Mather can go back to Tallahassee and say “that the North District opposes this Bill”.

Commissioner Robison does not how they can oppose a Bill that they have not read through; however, it is the concept of dissolving this District whether it is by combining the two Districts into one District is abhorrent to her.
Ms. Mather stated that this Bill has some very interesting provisions that are not in the North District’s Charter which she will detail in the summary that she is providing to Ms. Barrett.

Commissioner Ure also did not have a problem opposing the concept but to be fair to any legislature he would like to have the ability to read through the Bill before objecting to it.  He does, however, oppose the concept.

Commissioner VanHoose stated that she does not oppose the concept of one public hospital. She does not agree with the language in the Bill and will not support this Bill but she does support one public hospital district. She feels that bringing the two Districts’ together to form one public hospital district that has the fiduciary duty, not privatization, makes sense to her. Commissioner VanHoose will not support saying “no to the concept”.
Commissioner Robison mentioned that Commissioner Canada was the one who made each of the Commissioners to make a statement that they would not be in favor of dissolving the District or any transaction that would change it and everyone on the Board at the time made that statement.  Commissioner Robison said “she is true to her word and not in favor of it”.  That is not say, that if Ms. Mather comes back and after everyone reads through the Bill that everyone feels that it is tremendous, Commissioner Robison feels that for this District and these constitutes she might change her mind but right now her view is that this District needs to get in good graces with the government and that is key; otherwise, the North District will get the short end when trying to look at a combined entity.
Commissioner Ure though that giving me Ms. Mather or authorizing her to communicate an opposition to any legislature that would dissolve this District or merge it with another District would be helpful.  Ms. Mather stated that is that is the District’s position now she will go to Tallahassee with the information. If the Board wants to wait to see coming up then she will share with them things that the Board likes and dislikes about the Bill.

Commissioner Robison feels that any Bill that goes forward has to be for the benefit of the North District’s constitutes and she only knows rumors.  It is going to take 4 more years to get through the CIA and she does not seeing this as a possibility and unless the people of this District want to come forward and say “they want to merge with the South District” which is something she has not heard.  Again, Commissioner Robison stated strongly that she is opposed to this concept.

Chairman Rodriguez asked for a motion so that Ms. Mather can go back to Tallahassee and let them know what this Board’s decision is with regard to this Bill.

consistent with their past statements to this district and their desires and understanding that they are going to be independent as the matter stands right now, commissioner Robison moved that the board of commissioners of the north broward hospital district opposes any dissolution of this district, any merger, consolidation so that the separate existence of this hospital district disappears and that this board is opposed to the concept.  Seconded by Commissioner Ure.
For clarification, Commissioner VanHoose asked if the Board is opposed to the Bill concept.  Commissioner Robison stated that in concept she is opposed to any type of transaction that would cause the separate existence of the North Broward Hospital District.

Motion carried unanimously.

COMMENTS BY COMMISSIONERS
Commissioner VanHoose informed everyone that this was her third holiday season as a Board member.  She was appointed December 2014 and at the December board meeting she actually spoke out against Dr. El Sanadi’s contract; in December 2015, she spoke out against the Zimmerman contract; and now, December 22, she is again disagreeing with her colleagues and speaking out on the issue that is before them today. For the record, Commissioner VanHoose believes that this Board has a fiduciary responsibility and duty to report any and all possible reportable events and violations but also believes they have a responsibly as a Board to review all of the facts.  The decision Commissioner VanHoose has made not to support Ms. Grant’s termination has a lot to do with the facts that she was given.  She received an 11 minute phone call 30 minutes before the December 1st Board meeting to brief her on the investigation review.
Ms. Barrett interrupted Commissioner VanHoose and advised her that there is pending litigation on this issue and it has been recommended that they not discuss it.  

Commissioner VanHoose stated that she would continue—so that was her briefing.  She did know how the other Board members were briefed but there is no way with that type of reason that she could support termination of Ms. Grant with good conscience.  Commissioner VanHoose stated that given the last three years of back and forth it is not hard to become cynical sitting on this Board.  With that being said, Commissioner VanHoose stated that for the third holiday season she has sat and disagreed with her colleagues on the Board but she wanted to thank each and every one of them for the civil debate that they have had over the years.
Commissioner VanHoose thanked the Board members for the civil debates, for allowing her to remain on this Board, it has truly been honor to represent her community and sit on this Board even though at the end of the day they all have the best District’s interest at heart but sometimes there are different ways of getting to that end result and solution but she differently does not doubt the heart of each of the individuals that she served with.  Merry Christmas, Happy Hanukkah and she wished everyone all the best for the New Year.

Commissioner Ure wished everyone a Happy Holiday and wanted everyone to know that he listened intently and wanted everyone to be safe. 
NEXT REGULAR BOARD MEETING The next regularly scheduled Board of Commissioners’ meeting will be held on January 25,  2017 at 4:00 p.m. in  Broward Health Corporate Office, Spectrum Site,  1700 NW 49 Street, Fort Lauderdale, Florida.
It was moved by Commissioner Ure, seconded by Commissioner Robison that the meeting adjourns.

Meeting adjourned at 5:25 p.m.







Respectfully submitted,








Commissioner Sheela VanHoose








Secretary/Treasurer

By: Maryanne Wing
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